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HAVANT BOROUGH COUNCIL

At a meeting of the Council held on 17 February 2016

Present 

Councillor Turner (Mayor)

Councillors Mrs Blackett, Briggs, Branson, Brown, Buckley, Cheshire, Cousins, Fairhurst, 
Francis, Gibb-Gray, Guest, Hart, Keast, Kerrin, Lenaghan, Mackey, Perry, Pierce Jones, 
Ponsonby (Deputy Mayor), Sceal, Shimbart, Mrs Shimbart, Smith D, Smith K, Howard, Wade, 
Weeks, Wilson, Bains, Cresswell, Hughes, Pike, Rees and Satchwell

62 Apologies for Absence 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Heard and Patrick.

63 Declarations of Interests 

There were no declarations of interest from any of the members present.

64 Minutes 

The minutes of the Council meetings held on 9 December 2015 and 20 January 2016 were 
agreed as a correct record.

65 Matters Arising 

There were no matters arising from the minutes.

66 Mayor's Report 

There were no matters the Mayor wished to add to her published report.

67 Provisional Appointment of the Mayor 2016/17 

Proposed by  Councillor Cheshire and seconded by Councillor Branson it was

RESOLVED that Councillor Faith Ponsonby be provisionally elected as Mayor for 2016/17.

68 Provisional Appointment of the Deputy Mayor 2016/17 

Proposed by Councillor Weeks and seconded by Councillor K Smith it was

RESOLVED that Councillor Mrs Elaine Shimbart be provisionally elected as Deputy Mayor 
for 2016/17.

69 Leader's Budget Speech 
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The Leader presented his budget speech to the Council focusing on the Council’s ongoing 
strategic approach to driving financial sustainability and economic growth in the Borough 
through the implementation of alternative service delivery models to generate efficiency 
savings and potential income generation opportunities and the Prosperity Havant agenda.  

In concluding his speech, the Leader was pleased to announce that, notwithstanding the 
current financial difficulties facing all local authorities and the ongoing reduction in the 
Government’s revenue support grant, Havant Borough Council had, through prudent 
financial management, achieved a balanced budget for 2016/17 with no increase in its 
share of the Council Tax.

The Leader of the main opposition group was given an opportunity to reply to the Leader’s 
speech and all members were given an opportunity to ask questions of clarification of the 
Leader.

70 Revenue and Capital Budget 2016/17 

The Leader presented the 2016/17 Revenue and Capital Budget.  Proposed by Councillor 
Cheshire and seconded by Councillor Briggs it was

RESOLVED that

(a) that the following be approved, as set out in the report to the Cabinet on 3 February 
2016:

(1) The proposed Revenue and Capital Budget for 2016/2017, including a Council 
Tax rate of £192.78 at Band D (0% increase);

(2) The Treasury Management Strategy and Prudential Indicators; and

(3) Proposed Prices for Services for 2016/2017

(b) That it be noted that (on 21st January, 2016) the Chief Finance Officer calculated 
the Council Tax Base 2016/2017 for the whole Council area as 39,290.50 [Item T in 
the formula in Section 31B(1) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, as 
amended, (the “Act”)] and that this Council Tax base be split between the regions of 
the Environment Agency as follows: 

Southern – Hampshire – 38,561.90
Southern – Sussex – 728.60

(c) That the following amounts be calculated by the Council for the year 2016/2017 in 
accordance with Sections 31 and 34 to 36 of the Act. 
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(i) £ 70,368,000 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates 
for the items set out in Section 31A(2) of the Act;

(ii) £ 62,793,578 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates 
for the items set out in Section 31A(3) of the Act;

(iii) £7,574,422 being the amount by which the aggregate at d(i) above exceeds 
the aggregate at d(ii) above, calculated by the Council, in accordance with 
Section 31A(4) of the Act, as its Council Tax requirement for the year (Item R 
in the formula in section 31A(4) of the Act); 

(iv) £192.78 being the amount at d(iii) above (Item R), divided by Item T  (c 
above), calculated by the Council, in accordance with Section 31B(1) of the 
Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year; 

(e) Valuation Bands 

A B C D 
£128.52 £149.94 £171.36 £192.78 

E F G  H 
£235.62 £278.46 £321.30  £385.56 

being the amounts given by multiplying the amount at d(iv) above by the number 
which, in the proportion set out in Section 5(1) of the Act, is applicable to dwellings 
listed in a particular valuation band divided by the number which in that proportion 
is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation band D, calculated by the Council, in 
accordance with Section 36(1) of the Act, as the amounts to be taken into account 
for the year in respect of categories of dwellings listed in different valuation bands. 

(f) That it be noted that for the year 2016/2017 the Hampshire County Council (see (h) 
below) and Police and Crime Commissioner for Hampshire and Hampshire Fire and 
Rescue Authority have stated the following amounts in precepts issued to the 
Council, in accordance with Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, 
for each of the categories of the dwellings shown below: 

Valuation Bands – Hampshire County Council 

A B C D 
£719.52 £839.44 £959.36 £1,079.28 

E F G  H 
£1,319.12 £1,558.96 £1,798.80  £2,158.56 

Valuation Bands – Police and Crime Commissioner for Hampshire 

A B C D 
£106.97 £124.80 £142.63 £160.46 
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E F G  H 
£196.12 £231.78 £267.43  £320.92 

Valuation Bands – Hampshire Fire and Rescue Authority

A B C D 
£41.73 £48.69 £55.64 £62.60 

E F G  H 
£76.51 £90.42 £104.33  £125.20

(g) That having calculated the aggregate in each case of the amounts at (e)  and (f) 
above, the Council, in accordance with Section 30(2) of the Local Government 
Finance Act 1992, hereby, but subject to Hampshire County Council and 
Hampshire Fire & Rescue Authority confirming the precept at (f) above on 18th 
February 2016 and 24th February 2016 respectively, sets the following amounts as 
the amounts of Council Tax for the year 2016/2017 for each of the categories of 
dwellings shown below: 

Valuation Bands 

A B C D 
£996.74 £1,162.87 £1,328.99 £1,495.12 

E F G  H 
£1,827.37 £2,159.62 £2,491.86  £2,990.24 

(h) If the Precepting Bodies decide a different precept than stated above the calculation 
and setting of the final total council tax figure for 2016/2017 be delegated to a 
special meeting of the Cabinet (if required) to be held on 26th February 2016, the 
Cabinet meeting on that date being as a Committee appointed by the Council for 
the purpose of Section 67(3) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.  That 
meeting shall only be authorised to amend the figures at (f) in accordance with their 
decisions in February 2016 and the overall Council Taxes at (g) above accordingly.

During the course of the debate the Leader confirmed that the 2016/17 budget included 
funding for CCTV provision until the end of the current contract in June 2016, thereafter 
delivering a significant saving for the Council.  The Scrutiny Panel was currently 
undertaking a review of CCTV and would be reporting back before the end of the current 
financial year on viability, alternative future options and an identification of potential 
alternative service efficiencies that could provide funding should the Panel be minded to 
recommend continuing CCTV provision beyond June 2016.  The Leader also reported that 
he had written to the Police and Crime Commissioner seeking a financial contribution from 
the Police as the principal user of the CCTV service.
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In accordance with the requirements of the Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (England) 
(Amendment) Regulations 2014, voting on this item was
recorded as follows:

For the Proposal:
Councillor N Bains
Councillor G Blackett
Councillor J Branson
Councillor A Briggs
Councillor P Buckley
Councillor M Cheshire MBE
Councillor R Cresswell
Councillor M Fairhurst
Councillor B Gibb-Gray
Councillor D Guest
Councillor G Hughes
Councillor C Howard
Councillor D Keast
Councillor A Lenaghan
Councillor C Mackey
Councillor V Pierce Jones
Councillor T Pike
Councillor E Rees JP
Councillor C Satchwell
Councillor M Sceal
Councillor Mrs E Shimbart
Councillor G Shimbart
Councillor D Smith
Councillor K Smith
Councillor L Turner
Councillor P Wade
Councillor Y Weeks
Councillor M Wilson

Against the Proposal:
Councillor R Brown
Councillor R Cousins
Councillor B Francis
Councillor T Hart
Councillor G Kerrin
Councillor J Perry

Abstentions:
Councillor F Ponsonby

71 Cabinet Recommendations 
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(A) Havant Energy Strategy

Councillor Guest presented a recommendation from the Cabinet meeting held on 3 
February 2016 seeking approval of the draft Energy Strategy for Havant.  Proposed 
by Councillor Guest and seconded by Councillor K Smith it was

RESOLVED that

(1) the Energy Strategy set out in Appendix 1 to the Cabinet report be approved; 
and

(2) the next steps highlighted in section 4.4 of the Cabinet report be agreed.

72 Independent Remuneration Panel Report on Councillors' Allowances 

In accordance with the Local Authorities (Members’ Allowances) (England) Regulations 
2003 the Council received and considered a report and recommendations from the 
Independent Remuneration Panel on Councillors Allowances.  The Panel had 
recommended a schedule of basic and special responsibility allowances for Councillors and 
the introduction of performance related arrangements for the basic allowance.

The Leader took the opportunity to record his thanks to the Panel for their comprehensive 
review and their independent report, which he had discussed with Councillors from all the 
political groups.  During those discussions significant concern had been expressed about 
the viability of introducing performance related allowances for Councillors and, in particular, 
the difficulty of introducing an equitable mechanism for assessing performance in a political 
environment.

Based upon the feedback of discussions with Cabinet members and the wider Council 
membership, an alternative scheduled of allowances, that would offer a reduction in overall 
costs as compared with the current scheme and that proposed by the Independent Panel, 
was circulated (Appendix B).

As an amendment to the Independent Panel’s recommendation, it was proposed by 
Councillor Cheshire and seconded by Councillor Briggs that:

(1) the scheme of allowances listed in the Column headed ‘Cabinet Recommendations’ 
and the supporting text set out in the paper labelled ‘Appendix B’ be agreed to take 
effect from 1 April 2016; and

(2) the Council is not minded to implement performance related arrangements at the 
present time.

The vote having been taken and the amendment carried, the Mayor took a vote on 
the substantive motion and it was
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RESOLVED that

(1) the scheme of allowances listed in the Column headed ‘Cabinet Recommendations’ 
and the supporting text set out in the paper labelled ‘Appendix B’ be agreed to take 
effect from 1 April 2016; and

(2) the Council is not minded to implement performance related arrangements at the 
present time.

73 Leader's Report 

In addition to his published report, the Leader provided an update on the most recent 
discussions with the partners taking forward the Hampshire and Isle of Wight Devolution 
bid.

74 Cabinet Lead Reports 

The Mayor gave the Cabinet Leads an opportunity to provide updates on their published 
reports. 

Councillor Weeks reported that the pipeline development at Station Road, Hayling Island 
was now under construction.

75 Cabinet Leads and Chairmen's Question Time 

The Cabinet Leads and Committee  Chairmen answered questions in relation to their 
published reports.

76 Questions Under Standing Order 23 

Questions submitted by Councillor Cousins to Councillor Briggs:

(1) Would the PH agree it would be useful for all councillors to have a copy of the Norse 
Focus magazine?.

Norse are happy to make copies of “Focus” available to Councillors. For information 
Focus is published on a quarterly basis. Officers will also determine if Focus can be 
made available to members in an electronic format.

(2) Noting the upgrading of the Alton MRF are there any plans to upgrade the 
Portsmouth MRF?

Not at present – Hampshire County Council have commissioned “Atkins” a 
consultancy firm to examine the opportunities that the Alton refit presents. Results 
from this study are projected to be made available in the second quarter of 2016. If 
sustainable opportunities for whole system change are identified from the Atkins 
report, disposal authorities will present a plan based on them.
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(3) What is the current rate of recycling in the borough and what is the target rate?

The current recycling rate for the borough of Havant is 29.2%. The target rate is 45% 
(in line with central government targets).  No Hampshire authority has achieved the 
central government target.

(4) What recycling education is being undertaken in the borough at the present time – 
are we still going into schools? 

Alongside other partners across Hampshire Havant Borough Council has withdrawn 
from the Recycle for Hampshire programme. This programme supported the ongoing 
education activity in schools in Havant Borough. 

If recycling information through visitation was specifically requested by local schools 
or community groups Operational Services officers would be able to assist with this. 
However at present Havant Borough Council does not fund an active education 
programme. 

77 Urgent Questions Under Standing Order 23 

There were no urgent questions.

78 Reports From the Scrutiny Board 

There were no reports from the Scrutiny Board.

79 Notices of Motion 

There were no notices of motion.

80 Acceptance of Minutes 

The minutes of Committees held since the last meeting of the Council were received.

81 Exclusion of the Press and Public

A recommendation to exclude the press and public for the following item was put before the 
Council as the Cabinet report from which the recommendations arose was exempt from 
publication.

At the invitation of the Mayor, the Council’s solicitor advised that this item of business 
related to the appointment of Committees under the Five Councils’  Corporate Services 
Procurement and, in itself, did not require the press and public to be excluded from the 
debate.
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Should any member be minded to refer to matters in the exempt report that were of a 
commercially sensitive nature, members were requested to indicate this before speaking, at 
which point the Council would be requested to consider passing a resolution to exclude the 
press and public.

82 Cabinet Recommendations - 5 Councils' Corporate Services Procurement - Joint 
Committee and Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

On the advice of the Council’s solicitor at minute 81 above, the press and public were not 
excluded during the debate for this item.

Councillor Fairhurst presented a recommendation arising from the Cabinet meeting held on 
3 February 2016 setting out proposals for a Joint Committee and Joint Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee for the Five Councils’ Corporate Services Procurement.  The Council 
was now requested to approve the required amendments to its constitution.

At the Cabinet meeting held on 3 February, Councillor Jackie Branson had been invited to 
present the findings and recommendations of the Scrutiny Panel arising from its recent scrutiny 
review of the 5 Councils proposals, which had sought an assurance that the Panel would continue to 
be consulted on the proposals prior to entering into the contract.   An amended recommendation to 
Council was tabled to reflect that discussion at Cabinet.

Proposed by Councillor Fairhurst and seconded by Councillor Branson it was

RESOLVED that the following be approved:

(1) To establish a Joint Committee in accordance with the details outlined in Appendix 3 to the 
Cabinet report and to delegate authority to the Chief Executive, in consultation with the 
Cabinet Lead for Corporate Services, to make any minor changes to the Joint Committee 
terms of reference as necessary and the Monitoring Officer be delegated to sign the 
agreement on behalf of the Council; and

(2) To establish a Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee with details outlined in appendix 4 to 
the Cabinet report and to delegate authority to the Chief Executive, in consultation with the 
Cabinet Lead, in consultation with the 5 Councils Procurement Scrutiny Panel, to make any 
minor changes to the Joint Committee terms of reference as necessary and the Monitoring 
Officer.

At the conclusion of the meeting the Leader was given an opportunity to express his 
gratitude to Jane Eaton for her considerable contribution to the work of the Council as its 
Section 151 Officer and Head of Governance and Logistics and, in particular, for the 
significant amount of work she had undertaken in progressing the 5 Councils Corporate 
Services Procurement project.  On behalf of the Council the Leader wished Mrs Eaton well 
in her new position.

The meeting commenced at 5.00 pm and concluded at 7.13 pm
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